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TOWN COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING 

21 Main Street 

Tuesday, June 13, 2023 at 9:00 AM 

MINUTES 

 

AN OPEN MEETING OF THE TOWN COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF WARRENTON, VIRGINIA, WAS 
HELD ON June 13th, 2023, AT 9:00 AM 

 
Work Session  
PRESENT Mr. Carter Nevill, Mayor; Ms. Heather Sutphin; Mr. William Semple; Mr. 

Brett Hamby; Mr. James Hartman, Vice Mayor; Mr. Jay Heroux; Mr. Paul 
Mooney; Mr. David McGuire; Mr. Frank Cassidy, Interim Town Manager; 
Mr. Stephen Clough, Town Clerk; Mr. Martin Crim, Town Attorney. 

 
ABSENT  
 
Regular Meeting  
PRESENT Mr. Carter Nevill, Mayor; Ms. Heather Sutphin; Mr. William Semple; Mr. 

Brett Hamby; Mr. James Hartman, Vice Mayor; Mr. Jay Heroux; Mr. Paul 
Mooney; Mr. David McGuire; Mr. Frank Cassidy, Interim Town Manager; 
Mr. Stephen Clough, Town Clerk; Mr. Martin Crim, Town Attorney. 

 

 

 

WORKSESSION - 9:00 AM 

 
The Mayor Called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. A quorum was present, and business could be 

conducted. 

A. Closed Session 
 

1. As permitted by Virginia Code § 2.2-3711 (A)(7), consultation with legal counsel or 
briefing by staff members or consultants pertaining to probable litigation involving 
BLM Vigil for Action. 

Vice Mayor Hartman moved to convene a closed session as permitted by Virginia. 

Seconded by Councilmember Hamby. There was no discussion on the motion. The vote 
for the motion was unanimous, as follows: 

Ayes:  Ms. Heather Sutphin; Mr. William Semple; Mr. Brett Hamby; Mr. James 
Hartman, Vice Mayor; Mr. Jay Heroux; Mr. David McGuire; Mr. Paul Mooney. 

Nays:    
Abstention: 
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Absent:    
 

Upon reconvening at 10:07 a.m. from the closed session, Vice Mayor Hartman moved to 
adopt the following Certification of Closed meeting: 

CERTIFICATION OF CLOSED MEETING 
 

 WHEREAS, the Town Council of the Town of Warrenton has convened a closed 
meeting on this date pursuant to an affirmative recorded vote in accordance with the 
provisions of the Virginia Freedom of Information Act; and 

 WHEREAS, Section 2.2-3172 E of the Code of Virginia requires a certification by 
the Town Council that such closed meeting was conducted in conformity with Virginia 
law; 

 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Council hereby certifies that, 
to the best of each members knowledge, (i) only public business matters lawfully 
exempted from open meeting requirements by Virginia law were discussed in the closed 
meeting to which this certification resolution applies, and (ii) only such public business 
matters as were identified in the motion convening the closed meeting were heard, 
discussed or considered by the Town Council 

Seconded by Councilmember Mooney. There was no discussion on the motion. The vote 
for the motion was unanimous, as follows:  

Ayes:  Ms. Heather Sutphin; Mr. William Semple; Mr. Brett Hamby; Mr. James 
Hartman, Vice Mayor; Mr. Jay Heroux; Mr. David McGuire; Mr. Paul 
Mooney. 

Nays:    
Abstention: 
Absent:     

 

B. BLM Vigil for Action Appeal 

Mayor Nevill introduced the topic and read the rules for the appeal. 

Vincent Holland, Reverend of First Baptist Church, presented arguments on behalf of the 
appellant, BLM Vigil for Action. 

T.M. Carter, Chief of Police, presented arguments on behalf of the appellee, the Town. 

Reverend Holland provided a rebuttal to the Town's arguments. 

Councilmember Semple asked how many incidents characterized as disruptive had been 
attributed to the BLM group as opposed to the counter-protestors.  

Chief Carter said that he did not have a direct count, but a majority of incidents involved some 
type of distraction from the counter-protesting group. 
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Councilmember Heroux asked what the concern was over the alternative location regarding 
First Amendment rights. 

Reverend Holland said that visibility from the road at the other location was greatly diminished. 
He said that the alternative location was down and out of the way, which was what the counter-
protestors desired, since they viewed the BLM Vigil as a nuisance. 

Councilmember Mooney motioned to uphold the Chief of Police's decision to deny the permit. 

Seconded by Councilmember McGuire. 

Councilmember Semple said that this matter required further deliberation and more time to 
gather information for him to make a decision. 

Councilmember Sutphin said she would support deferring the matter to have more time for 
deliberation. 

Councilmember Sutphin motioned to table the matter for further discussion. 

Seconded by Councilmember Semple.  

The vote was as follows: 

Ayes: Ms. Heather Sutphin; Mr. William Semple. 
Nays: Mr. Brett Hamby; Mr. David McGuire; Mr. Paul Mooney; Mr. James 

Hartman; Mr. Jay Heroux. 
Abstention: 
Absent:  

The motion failed (2-5). 

Mayor Nevill called the question on the motion to uphold the Chief of Police's decision to deny 
the permit. 

The vote was as follows:  

Ayes: Mr. Brett Hamby; Mr. David McGuire, Mr. Paul Mooney, Mr. James 
Hartman. 

Nays: Ms. Heather Sutphin; Mr. William Semple, Mr. Jay Heroux. 
Abstention: 
Absent: 

The motion passed (4-3); the appeal was denied. 

RECESS 

Council recessed at 10:59 a.m. and reconvened at 11:08 a.m. 
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C. A Resolution to Contribute Funds to the Fauquier County Economic Development 
Authority's Microloan Program 

Rob Walton, Director of Community Development, introduced the item. Doug Parsons, Director 
of the EDA, introduced Brett Robinson, Silver Branch Brewing Company, and Ray Knott, Market 
President of Northern Virginia Atlantic Union Bank, who were present and able to answers 
questions from Council. 

Councilmember Heroux asked how the loan would help Silver Branch. 

Mr. Robinson said that the loan would enable Silver Branch to add a pizza oven to the kitchen and 
purchase a canning line for in-house products. He said that some retrofitting was required for the 
building, and the loan may be used partially for startup inventory, such as food, wine, and liquor. 

Councilmember Heroux asked what projected revenues were. 

Mr. Robinson said they anticipated more than $2 million in revenue. 

Councilmember McGuire asked for more information about the canning operation. 

Mr. Robinson said that they intended to do canning onsite. He said they hoped to be selling 
manufactured products within the year, and they anticipated products to be available locally by 
November. 

Mr. McGuire asked if they anticipated a separate location for canning in the future. 

Mr. Robinson said that if they were successful, they may explore another facility in the County. 

Mr. Knott provided an overview of the history of the fund. He detailed the terms of the proposed 
loan. 

Mayor Nevill said that the item would be added to the Consent Agenda to be approved at the 
evening session. 

 

D. FY 24 Budget Work Session 

Stephanie Miller, Director of Finance, introduced the topic. She provided an overview of the May 
Council meeting, including actions taken regarding the budget and tax rates. She said that since 
the May meeting, they found two errors. She said that when they remapped the motor pool 
internal service fund to create a fleet department in the general fund, the fuel cost estimates 
were not included. She said that insurance costs were not allocated correctly, as well, and the 
insurance renewal cost was higher than expected. She said that the total impact of the 
adjustments was $272,000. 

Ms. Miller noted that the total impact of all revisions across all funds was a reduction of 
$610,000. She said that the unassigned fund balance at the end of FY 24 was now projected to be 
48%. 
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Councilmember Semple asked for more information regarding ARPA funding. He said he was 
concerned about the $1 million allocation for the WWTP capital payment, that it was not an 
appropriate use of ARPA funds. He expressed concerns that $0 were allocated for affordable 
housing initiatives, and he suggested using a portion of the $1 million to support Habitat for 
Humanity. 

Council discussed potential uses of ARPA funding and whether Council should allocate funds to 
Habitat. 

Mayor Nevill noted that interest in reallocating the ARPA funds had not gained majority support. 
He said that the majority of Council had shown in interest in proceeding with the budget as 
presented. 

Councilmember McGuire said that he would support using the remainder of the ARPA funds for 
projects that would benefit the Town as a whole, rather than on studies or organizational needs. 

Councilmember McGuire motioned to allocate the remaining ARPA funds for the general 
betterment of the Town, to be discussed further at the next meeting. 

Councilmember Semple called a point of order and asked whether motions could be considered 
during a work session. 

Mayor Nevill said that motions could be made since it was an official meeting of the Town. 

Seconded by Councilmember Semple. 

Councilmember Semple motioned to amend to allocate the remainder of the ARPA balance to 
Habitat. 

Seconded by Councilmember Mooney. 

Councilmember Semple said that the funds would provide Habitat the opportunity to fulfill its 
obligations. 

Councilmember Sutphin expressed concerns about what would happen to current residents if 
they were not accepted into the Habitat program. 

Mayor Nevill called the question on the amended motion. 

The vote was as follows: 

Ayes: Mr. William Semple; Mr. Paul Mooney. 
Nays: Ms. Heather Sutphin; Mr. Jay Heroux; Mr. Brett Hamby; Mr. David 

McGuire; Mr. James Hartman. 
Abstention: 
Absent: 

The motion failed (2-5). 
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Mayor Nevill called the question on the original motion, to allocate the remainder of the ARPA 
balance for the betterment of the Town, to be discussed during the July work session.  

The vote was as follows: 

Ayes: Mr. William Semple; Mr. Paul Mooney. 
Nays: Ms. Heather Sutphin; Mr. Jay Heroux; Mr. Brett Hamby; Mr. David 

McGuire; Mr. James Hartman. 
Abstention: 
Absent: 

The motion passed unanimously. 

 

E. Transportation Planning Update 

The item was moved to the July work session. 

 

F. Agenda Review 

Frank Cassidy, Interim Town Manager, reviewed the agenda. 

 

 

 

REGULAR MEETING - 6:30 PM 
 

The Mayor Called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. A quorum was present, and business could be 

conducted. 

A. INVOCATION. 

Pastor Danielle Dean from The Bridge Community Church and Chaplain for the Fauquier County 
Sheriff’s Department led the invocation. 

 

B. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE. 

The Boy Scouts Troop 10 led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
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C. PROCLAMATIONS AND RECOGNITIONS 

Interim Town Manager Frank Cassidy said there were several staff members they would 
recognize this evening. 

Mr. Cassidy announced the Town’s new hires: In the Parks and Recreation Department, 
Lifeguards Maggie Gardner and Gary Hyde, Head Guard Stephen Groves, Water Safety 
Instructor Andrew Hendrickson, Customer Service Specialist Michelle Weaver, Customer 
Service Specialist Barbara Hibbard, and Summer Intern Camryn Gavula. 

Mr. Cassidy announced the Town’s staff promotions: In the Parks and Recreation Department, 
Danette Parkman was promoted to Manager on Duty, Head Guards Paul Bass and David Poff 
completed a Lifeguard Instructor Trainer (LGIT) Certification. In the Water Treatment Plant, the 
staff received the 2022 Silver Water Treatment Plant Performance Award for Excellence in 
Filtration and Backwash.  

Mr. Cassidy provided highlights from the 2023 Touch A Truck Event. He thanked the staff and 
students for their participation in the event. 

Mr. Cassidy recognized Executive Assistant to the Town Manager Lyndie Paul for her 
achievement in earning a Master of Science in Criminal Justice and Leadership from Averett 
University. 

Mr. Cassidy recognized Emergency Services Coordinator and Risk Manager Chris Melmer for 
taking the position in the Town Manager Department after serving in the Police Department. 

Mr. Cassidy recognized Zoning Official Amber Heflin in the Community Development 
Department for successfully passing the Code Official Safety Specialist exam administered by 
the International Code Council. 

Mayor Nevill congratulated staff on their recent achievements. 

 

D. CITIZEN'S TIME. 

 
Citizen's time Sign in Town Council Regular Meeting: June 13, 2023 

Name Address Topic 

Ann Berhans Broad Run BLM Vigil for Action 

Scott Christian  BLM Vigil for Action 

Colleen Taylor Cedar Run BLM Vigil for Action 

Vincent Holland  First Baptist Church lot, plot, 
and deed 

Joe Washington  First Baptist Church lot, plot, 
and deed 
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Greg Crown  BLM Vigil for Action 

Arthur Pullen Orlean BLM Vigil for Action 

Richard Parley  BLM Vigil for Action 

Josephine Gilbert Scott District BLM Vigil for Action 

Bill Dorler Scott District BLM Vigil for Action 

Mary Brown Hock  Racism against Black 
residents 

Mark Riley Jeffersonton BLM Vigil for Action 

John Trevathan Lee District BLM Vigil for Action 

Dean Banish  Amazon Data Center 

Jennifer Dora Scott District BLM Vigil for Action 

Jessica Miller Fauquier County BLM Vigil for Action 

Taryn Weaver  BLM Vigil for Action 

Joe Washington  BLM Vigil for Action 

Ann Berhans spoke regarding the BLM Vigil for Action and requested Council reconsider their 
vote to bar the vigil from the Town Courthouse Square. 

Scott Christian, representing the Virginia Interfaith Center for Public Policy, spoke regarding the 
BLM Vigil for Action and requested Council ensure the Courthouse Square was a safe gathering 
place for the community. 

Colleen Taylor spoke regarding the BLM Vigil for Action. 

Vincent Holland, representing First Baptist Church, spoke regarding concerns of the 
encroachment on the church’s property and the church’s ability to communicate their interests 
to the Town. 

Joe Washington, representing First Baptist Church, spoke regarding the future process of 
ensuring the church’s rights and interests were fairly considered by the Town. 

Greg Crown spoke regarding the BLM Vigil for Action. 

Arthur Pullen spoke regarding the BLM Vigil for Action. 

Richard Parley spoke regarding the BLM Vigil for Action. 

Josephine Gilbert spoke regarding the BLM Vigil for Action. 

Bill Dorler spoke regarding the BLM Vigil for Action. 
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Mary Brown Hock spoke regarding the historical and ongoing racism against Black residents in 
the Town. She requested Council resolve the traffic and safety issues at the Courthouse Square. 

Mark Riley spoke regarding the BLM Vigil for Action. He requested the Council reverse their 
decision, empower and support the police to stop the disruptive behavior of counter-protesters, 
and consider starting a commission. 

John Trevathan, representing the Piedmont Race Amity Project, spoke regarding the BLM Vigil 
for Action. 

Dean Banish spoke regarding the Amazon data center in Warrenton. 

Jennifer Dora spoke regarding the BLM Vigil for Action. She requested the Town Council address 
the safety concerns so the vigil can continue to be held at the Courthouse Square. 

Jessica Miller spoke regarding the BLM Vigil for Action. 

Taryn Weaver spoke regarding the BLM Vigil for Action. 

Joe Washington spoke regarding the BLM Vigil for Action. 

RECESS 

Council recessed at 7:32 p.m. and reconvened at 7:46 p.m. 

E. APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA. 

Mayor Nevill sought a motion to approve the agenda.  

Motion put forth by Councilmember Hamby was to approve the agenda. 

Seconded by Councilmember Heroux. 

The vote was as follows: 

Ayes: Ms. Heather Sutphin; Mr. William Semple; Mr. Brett Hamby; Mr. James 
Hartman; Mr. Jay Heroux; Mr. David McGuire; Mr. Paul Mooney. 

Nays: 
Abstention: 
Absent: 

The motion passed unanimously; the agenda was approved. 

F.  PUBLIC HEARINGS. 
 
1. FY24 Budget Public Hearing: Water and Sewer Rates 

Ms. Stephanie Miller, Director of Finance and Procurement, introduced the topic and provided a 
brief summary of the item to Council. 
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Councilmember McGuire requested that staff review the bulk rate to ensure it was equitable 
with the citizens’ rate. 

Mayor Nevill said there was consensus from Council to direct staff to advertise for a public 
hearing to address the bulk rate for water for the July meeting of Council. 

Councilmember Heroux clarified that the action tonight was on the first year’s rates and did not 
affect the subsequent years addressed in the water study. 

Ms. Miller said that was correct. 

Councilmember Heroux asked if the potential future rate increases could be communicated to 
the public. 

Ms. Miller said yes, staff could ensure the recommendations of the water study were published 
on the Town’s website for public viewing. 

The public hearing was opened at 7:50 p.m. 

No one spoke at the public hearing. 

The public hearing was closed at 7:51 p.m. 

Mayor Nevill sought a motion on the item. 

Motion put forth by Councilmember Heroux was to adopt R23-05, the proposed water and 
sewer rates ordinance. 

Seconded by Vice Mayor Hartman. 

The vote was as follows: 

Ayes: Ms. Heather Sutphin; Mr. William Semple; Mr. Brett Hamby; Mr. James 
Hartman; Mr. Jay Heroux; Mr. David McGuire; Mr. Paul Mooney. 

Nays: 
Abstention: 
Absent: 

The motion passed unanimously; the water and sewer rates were approved. 

2. SUP 2022-06 Chick Fil A 

Ms. Denise Harris, Planning Manager, introduced the topic and provided a brief summary of the 
item to Council. 

Councilmember Semple asked whether changes to traffic had been considered as a part of this 
proposed change. 

Dra
ft 



11 | P a g e  
 

Ms. Harris provided details of staff’s analysis of the proposal, noting that the Planning 
Commission recommended approval per the conditions provided to Council. She noted that 
there were detailed conditions of approval recommended as they related to transportation. 

Councilmember Hamby that Condition 9F, which recommended there be no vehicle stacking into 
the public right-of-way awaiting drive-through service, should be removed as a condition 
because it was unable to be effectively enforced. 

Mayor Nevill agreed with Councilmember Hamby because the intent of this proposed design 
change was to expedite the flow of traffic, so the engineering itself alleviated the need for 
Condition 9F. 

Ms. Harris noted that the recommendation for no stacking of vehicles in the public right-of-way 
was also included in Condition 9B. She said that these conditions were the only concern of the 
applicant. 

The public hearing was opened at 8:04 p.m. 

There was no one to speak at the public hearing. 

The public hearing was closed at 8:05 p.m. 

Mayor Nevill sought a motion on the item. 

Motion put forth by Councilmember Hamby was to approve SUP2022-06 for Chick Fil A with the 
recommended conditions, removing Condition 9B’s mention of the stacking of vehicles into the 
public right-of-way and Condition 9F in its entirety. 

Seconded by Councilmember Sutphin. 

Councilmember Semple asked if there was an avenue for rectifying any traffic or stacking 
problems in the future. 

Mr. Cassidy said yes. 

The vote was as follows: 

Ayes: Ms. Heather Sutphin; Mr. William Semple; Mr. Brett Hamby; Mr. James 
Hartman; Mr. Jay Heroux; Mr. David McGuire; Mr. Paul Mooney. 

Nays: 
Abstention: 
Absent: 

The motion passed unanimously; SUP2022-06 Chick Fil A was approved. 

3. Lease Franchise Agreement: Glo Fiber 

Mr. Martin Crim, Town Attorney, introduced the topic and provided a brief summary of the item 
to Council. 
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Vice Mayor Hartman asked for confirmation that there had been no other bids were received for 
this agreement. 

Mr. Crim confirmed that was correct; anyone who wished to submit a bid could do so at this time. 

Councilmember Heroux asked if there was a revenue estimate for this franchise fee. 

Mr. Crim said that that it was heavily regulated by state and federal laws and could not be 
negotiated. 

The public hearing was opened at 8:09 p.m. 

No one spoke at the public hearing. 

The Public hearing was closed at 8:10 p.m. 

Mayor Nevill sought a motion on the item. 

Motion put forth by Vice Mayor Hartman was to accept the lease franchise agreement for Glo 
Fiber. 

Seconded by Councilmember Hamby. 

The vote was as follows: 

Ayes: Ms. Heather Sutphin; Mr. William Semple; Mr. Brett Hamby; Mr. James 
Hartman; Mr. Jay Heroux; Mr. David McGuire; Mr. Paul Mooney. 

Nays: 
Abstention: 
Absent: 

The motion passed unanimously; the Lease Franchise Agreement for Glo Fiber was 
approved. 

4. Lease Franchise Agreement: Water Tower: Dish 

Mr. Martin Crim, Town Attorney, introduced the topic and provided a brief summary of the item 
to Council. 

The Public hearing was opened at 8:12 p.m. 

No one spoke at the public hearing. 

The Public hearing was Closed at 8:12 p.m. 

Mayor Nevill sought a motion on the item. 

Motion put forth by Councilmember Hamby was to accept the lease franchise agreement for the 
water tower with Dish.  
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Seconded by Councilmember Mooney. 

The vote was as follows: 

Ayes: Ms. Heather Sutphin; Mr. William Semple; Mr. Brett Hamby; Mr. James 
Hartman; Mr. Jay Heroux; Mr. David McGuire; Mr. Paul Mooney. 

Nays: 
Abstention: 
Absent: 

The motion passed unanimously; the Lease Franchise Agreement for the water 
tower with Dish was approved. 

G. CONSENT AGENDA. 
 

1. Strategic Retreat Date and Location Discussion 
 

2. A Resolution to amend the Fiscal Year 2023 budget to appropriate grant funds 
 

3. Community Development staff received a request to release the cash Public 
Improvements Bond in the amount of $16, 505.87 on June 8, 2022 
 

4. A Resolution to Contribute Funds to the Fauquier County Economic Development 
Authority’s Microloan Program 

Mayor Nevill sought a motion on the item.  

Motion put forth by Vice Mayor Hartman was to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. 

Seconded by Councilmember Hamby. 

The vote was as follows: 

Ayes: Ms. Heather Sutphin; Mr. William Semple; Mr. Brett Hamby; Mr. James 
Hartman; Mr. Jay Heroux; Mr. David McGuire; Mr. Paul Mooney. 

Nays: 
Abstention: 
Absent: 

The motion passed unanimously; the Consent Agenda was approved. 

H. NEW BUSINESS. 

There was none. 

 
I. UNFINISHED BUSINESS. 

 
1. Location and date setting for the Joint Town Council & Planning Commission Meeting 
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Mr. Stephen Clough, Town Clerk, introduced the topic and provided a brief summary of the item 
to Council. 

The Council discussed possible dates and any scheduling conflicts for the joint meeting. 

Mayor Nevill said that there was consensus from Council to direct staff to return at the July 
meeting of Council with a best date for the joint meeting to be held at the dais. 

2. Adoption of the FY 2024 Budget 

Ms. Stephanie Miller, Director of Finance and Procurement, introduced the topic and provided a 
brief summary of the item to Council. 

Mayor Nevill sought a motion on Ordinance 2023-04 BPOL. 

Motion put forth by Councilmember Heroux was to approve Ordinance 2023-04 BPOL. 

Seconded by Councilmember Hamby. 

The vote was as follows: 

Ayes: Ms. Heather Sutphin; Mr. William Semple; Mr. Brett Hamby; Mr. James 
Hartman; Mr. Jay Heroux; Mr. David McGuire; Mr. Paul Mooney. 

Nays: 
Abstention: 
Absent: 

The motion passed unanimously; Ordinance 2023-04 BPOL was approved. 

Mayor Nevill sought a motion on the Resolution to Establish PPTRA. 

Motion put forth by Councilmember Hamby to approve the Resolution to Establish PPTRA. 

Seconded by Councilmember Heroux. 

The vote was as follows: 

Ayes: Ms. Heather Sutphin; Mr. William Semple; Mr. Brett Hamby; Mr. James 
Hartman; Mr. Jay Heroux; Mr. David McGuire; Mr. Paul Mooney. 

Nays: 
Abstention: 
Absent: 

The motion passed unanimously; the Resolution to Establish PPTRA was approved. 

Mayor Nevill sought a motion on the Resolution to Adopt & Appropriate FY2024 Budget and 
2024-2029 Capital Improvement Program. 

Motion put forth by Councilmember Heroux to approve the Resolution to Adopt & Appropriate 
FY2024 Budget and FY2024-2029 Capital Improvement Program. 
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Seconded by Vice Mayor Hartman. 

Councilmember Mooney said that he could not support the budget because he found it fiscally 
irresponsible to depend on the highest estimated revenue of the meals tax as a major 
contributor, to dip below the 50% reserve, and to not allocate any of the $10 million of ARPA 
funds for affordable housing. He explained that he was in support of a 10% raise but not over one 
year, over multiple years. He was in support of two of the new positions but not all the rest. He 
did not think that when they could fill them in 28 to 34 days that they merit such raises in new 
positions. 

Councilmember Semple said that he agreed with Councilmember Mooney, especially with regard 
to the utilization of ARPA funding. 

Councilmember McGuire expressed concern regarding the water and sewer rates, which should 
be reconsidered for raises at a later date to address their revenue issues. 

The vote was as follows: 

Ayes: Ms. Heather Sutphin; Mr. Brett Hamby; Mr. James Hartman, Vice 
Mayor; Mr. Jay Heroux; Mr. David McGuire 

Nays: Mr. William Semple; Mr. Paul Mooney. 
Abstention: 
Absent: 

The motion passed (5-2); the Resolution to Adopt & Appropriate FY2024 Budget 
and FY2024-2029 Capital Improvement Program. 

J. TOWN ATTORNEY'S REPORT. 

Mr. Crim reported that he had updates to provide Council regarding two litigation matters. In the 
case Cross et al. v. Town Council et al., staff met today with insurance counsel who was defending 
that matter on behalf of the Town. They are proceeding through discovery; with a request for 
protection of documents having been made, they are working on getting those documents 
produced. There is also a motion craving oyer, which essentially is a legal request to attach 
documents referred to in the pleading. This step would be necessary for the judge to make a 
ruling on the merits of the matter. The motion craving oyer is set for August 25, after which there 
would be a briefing scheduled for a demurrer to test the legal sufficiency of the pleadings. 

Mr. Crim reported that in the other case currently pending, Citizens for Fauquier County v. Town of 
Warrenton, which arose from the plaintiff’s FOIA request to the Town, the case was concluded at 
the Circuit Court level, at which the judge had ruled that the Town had indeed complied with the 
Freedom of Information Act. The plaintiff had filed an appeal of the Circuit Court decision to the 
Court of Appeals, but that record had not yet been filed, so the deadline to file briefs on that 
matter had not been set. Staff would continue to monitor that case as it moved forward with the 
Court of Appeals. 
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K. TOWN MANAGER'S REPORT. 

Mr. Cassidy thanked everyone for their work during the budget process. He agreed with Mr. 
McGuire that they had more work to do and would continue to make it better. He welcomed the 
Town’s new postmaster, Monica Praetor, and stated his appreciation of her work so far in fixing 
up the post office on Main Street. He reported that several other projects were moving forward, 
which were outlined in the bi-weekly report he had sent to the Council. He requested Council’s 
feedback on these items or if anything should be added. He reported that multiple stop sign areas 
on Winchester Street were being assessed for placement and utilities, and they were working 
with the Police Chief on the school zone as well. The top priority was to repave and repaint the 
street by next year as part of their road improvement plan. Falmouth Street was still under 
schedule, but had been pushed back due to the water main break. They were looking at the end 
of July and August to begin work on Falmouth Street. He congratulated the Police Department 
on their successful torch run at the wharf for the Special Olympics. 

 

L. COUNCILMEMBERS TIME. 

Mr. Mooney: Thanked Mr. Cassidy for his work and update emails. Congratulated all the new 
hires of the Town, Assistant to the Town Manager Lyndie Paul on receiving her Master’s Degree, 
and the staff who received promotions. Congratulated the Water Department on receiving their 
award. Thanked all the staff who facilitated the Touch A Truck Event, which his kids enjoyed 
tremendously. Thanked all the members of the public who attended and spoke at today’s 
meeting. Expressed his belief that the more Town residents participate in this public process, the 
better the Town would be and the better the communication would be between the Council and 
the community members. Expressed his disappointment with the remaining issues with the 
Amazon application and thanked staff for their diligence in identifying the issues. Expressed his 
concern that it would be difficult for the Town to enforce all the different conditions made and 
encouraged everyone to keep pushing on enforcement of the conditions. Expressed his concern 
with the allocation of the ARPA funds, but looked forward to working through that with the next 
budget cycle beginning next week. Thanked his colleagues and Mr. Cassidy. 

Ms. Sutphin: Thanked everyone who attended today’s meeting. Referring to the amendments to 
the Constitution, she noted that there had been attempts to redefine or reinterpret these 
amendments. Noted that there had been mention of what God does or does not approve of, and 
with June as Pride Month for LGBTQ community members, she wanted to reiterate that her God 
loves all people. Expressed her belief that they all have the freedom to be who they want to be, 
and this is what America is about. Stated that if someone wants to stand on a corner for eight 
years or to have an opinion, they also have the right to say their opinion and be treated 
respectfully. Stated to the public that she wanted to let everyone know if they want to speak 
their thoughts at this forum, they should be able to do so without fear of reprisal. Reiterated that 
people speaking at the dais deserve respect and should be heard. Thanked Chief Carter and Mr. 
Cassidy for their hard work. Expressed her excitement for the crosswalks, lights, and other public 
projects currently underway. Thanked her fellow Councilmembers for their respect and diverse 
backgrounds that helped make this work. 

Dra
ft 



17 | P a g e  
 

Mr. Semple: Expressed his appreciation of Mr. Cassidy’s work as Town Manager. Thanked Chief 
Carter for his dedication to resolving their current issues. Thanked the members of the public 
who attended the meeting this morning. Commented that living in Warrenton is a privilege, and 
to maintain harmony and order in this small town is a delicate balance. One of the nice aspects of 
living here is that there has been a balance, and the job of any public official is to protect the 
health, safety, and welfare of citizens, but a lot of the reason why they are in such a safe and 
healthy neighborhood is because of the citizens themselves. Thanked the residents who love this 
Town as much as he does and who helped him realize what it means to live in a real community. 

Mr. Hamby: Thanked everyone who attended their earlier work session and tonight’s meeting. 
Reiterated that this is a place where people should come to voice their opinions. Thanked staff 
for their work during the long budget process. 

Vice Mayor Hartman: Commended his colleagues on Council for having the courage to discuss 
the difficult issue they took up earlier today. Thanked the Police Chief for identifying the issue 
and bringing it forward. Explained that the item heard by Council was an appeal and had nothing 
to do with the content of the vigil or the gathering held across the street; it was purely a public 
safety issue. Stated that he looked forward to working with the Police Department and other 
Town staff on resolving the issue for the future. Expressed his objection to a comment made by a 
public speaker that compared their actions to putting them in the back of the bus. Expressed his 
objection to a comment made by a public speaker that they were finally putting a stop to the 
group. Clarified that they were not putting a stop to anyone but were simply relocating them due 
to a public safety issue and that they were still free to assemble at Eva Walker Park. Reiterated 
that they were not putting a stop to anything and that he looked forward to resolving the 
identified public safety issue. Thanked Mr. Cassidy, Ms. Miller, and other staff for their work on 
the budget process. Thanked the Wastewater Treatment Plant staff, their new hires, and other 
staff for their recent achievements. Thanked his colleagues and the Police Chief for their 
discussion today and expressed his hope that they could sort things out soon. 

Mr. Heroux: Stated that it was a tough decision this morning. Affirmed his trust and confidence in 
Mr. Cassidy, Chief Carter, and Mr. Crim. Stated that there is an aspect of faith and adhering to 
the golden rule of treating others as one would want to be treated, and as they work through this 
he hopes that they could all adhere to that rule. Thanked the staff in Public Works for their work 
paving roads, lining streets, and installing signs. Congratulated all the new hires, promotions, and 
achievements of staff. Encouraged the public and press to read the staff analyses of the budget, 
which contained incredible insight into the decision-making process. Asked the public to always 
help to those in the community who are hungry, abused, and forgotten. Thanked Lulu for setting 
flags out in all the cemeteries. 

Mr. McGuire: Stated that his decision today was easy because his military experience taught him 
to always support his commanders in the field, and Chief Carter is a fair and decent man who was 
knowledgeable and present on the scene. Stated that this was why they hired him and why he 
was out there, and his vote was not meant to be in favor of one group or another, but was meant 
to support their Chief of Police. Clarified that he would talk to anyone about any issue, but this 
did not mean he fully supported the issue being discussed. Reiterated that he believed in the 
Constitution and the right to peacefully assemble. Reported that since their last meeting, he had 
the chance to see Delta Company 116 Infantry 29th Division of the National Guard, and they 
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expressed their desire to become more involved in Town events in return for more support from 
the Town. Reported that the VFW 9835 Robert Lange Post celebrated their 75th anniversary, 
and had requested help from the Town to help them find a permanent location. Stated that he 
appreciated anyone in the community who could help with that. Reported that tomorrow is Flag 
Day and the Army Birthday, and reminded the public that it was due to soldiers and police 
officers at the front lines that they were afforded their freedom. Reiterated that the duty of a 
police officer is to maintain order in an unbiased fashion. Expressed his appreciation to the public 
for their attendance and for staff’s hard work. Stated that he would discuss a traffic study with 
Chief Carter offline. Thanked his colleagues and expressed his support for civil discussion 
without creating division. 

Mr. Semple: Invited all to the Juneteenth celebration that would be held June 17th, 2023, Rain or 
shine.   

Mayor Nevill: Reiterated that June 17, 2023 is the upcoming Juneteenth Celebration on Main 
Street, taking place from 11:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., and everyone is encouraged to come out and 
celebrate. Thanked staff including Ms. Miller and Mr. Cassidy, and thanked his colleagues for 
adopting this year’s budget. Expressed his belief that this was one of the strongest budgets they 
had seen and believed it took the obligations they had so that they would not only succeed for 
the next year but for the next five years. Stated that their vision, goal, and financial planning 
cannot exist in a vacuum and they cannot walk away from this year and think everything is taken 
care of; they are setting the stage for obligations and commitments, so their work makes the job 
of future Councils easier by committing to the hard work now and not deferring what should be 
taken care of now. Noted that delaying obligations and responsibilities only resulted in taxpayers 
paying more. Stated that this budget is strong, sensible, sober, and meaningful, with acceptance 
of responsibilities and commitments to them as they move forward. Thanked everyone for their 
input and for bringing this budget forward. 

 

M. ADJOURNMENT. 

With no further business, this meeting was adjourned at 8:54 PM on June 13th, 2023. 

I hereby certify that this is a true and exact record of actions taken by the Town Council of the 
Town of Warrenton on June 13th, 2023. 
 
 
 

 
        

Stephen M. Clough  
       Town Recorder  

 

Attachments:  
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1) Handouts to Council from Citizen’s time. June 13th, 2023.   
2) Citizen Comment Emails and form submissions.  
3) Signed legislation.  
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From:                     "Taryn Meeks" < >
Sent:                       Wed, 17 May 2023 09:05:50 0400
To:                          """ <citizencomment@warrentonva.gov>
Subject:                  Waterloo St

[EXTERNAL EMAIL] DO NOT CLICK links or attachments unless you recognize the sender and 
know the content is safe.

Good morning Town Council, 

I recently purchased the home on 175 Waterloo St, Warrenton.  It's a lovely home and I've 
enjoyed being here.  However, tragically last weekend my beloved cat Havana was hit and killed 
right in front of my home.  The driver did not even stop but I heard my cat scream.  She was 
gone moments later. 

I am writing to tell you this because while I was trying to care for her in the middle of the road, 
cars continued to speed by and around me.  It was 10pm and dark.  I could easily have been 
hit.  No one stopped and they barely slowed down.  

I know this is a busy road and I do appreciate the new stop signs.  However, they clearly do not 
deter people from speeding over that hill in between signs and posing a danger to animals and 
people alike.  I don't have a crosswalk in front of my house - nor a sidewalk.  So in order to cross 
the street, or even pull out of my driveway, I have to cross my fingers and hope no one flies over 
the hill at the time.  This is very dangerous and I feel only a matter of time before there is another 
accident. 

I am asking for speedbumps to be installed to help prevent future tragedy.  Cars speed up to get 
over the hill and come down far faster than the speed limit allows.  Even a well placed traffic 
camera could help.

Please consider this and I appreciate your time. 

Taryn Meeks
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